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By Dick Hewett  

Colin Meheux  

 
Long-time members of the Friends of Romsey Signal Box will have 

been saddened to hear the news last year of the death of Colin 

Meheux.  Prior to the arrival of the current highly enthusiastic and 

capable team of volunteers, the Signal Box Project was being run 

virtually double-handedly by just Colin and myself.  That the box is 

still here, and in particular that we have a visitor centre pavilion, is very much down to 

Colinõs contributions over a significant period during the late 1990s and early 2000s. 

 
Iõm not sure exactly when Colin first appeared on the scene ð it must have been 

around 1997 as he doesnõt appear in any of the photos of the special celebrations in 

March 1997 ð but The Signal no 19 provides the minutes for the 1998 AGM, at which 

Colin was an attendee.   This was the first AGM for more than a year (no AGM being 

held in 1997), principally because of apathy and the inability to gather sufficient people 

to conduct a constructive discussion. 

 
The meeting did manage to draw up an action list, in which Colinõs name appears 

several times in combination with mine, to take up the following actions:  Identifying 

odd jobs around the site (e.g. painting, carpentry, wiring, etc.); and removing the 

controllers (except no 6), boarding the gap near the frame, and fitting lino throughout 

the box.  At the end of the meeting, Colin was elected as a new member of the 

Management Committee, the other members being Bill Tyndall, Chris Hack, Peter 

Cattermole, Simon Cooper, and myself as Project Manager.  Simon continues to help 

with the S&T, I have retired from active involvement, Peter and Bill have moved away, 

and we have lost contact with Chris altogether.  How things move on. 

 
At the same meeting I announced my intention to step down as Project Manager as 

soon as someone else was ready to take the helm: and indeed the headlines of The 

Signal no 20 refer directly to Colin taking on this role from the New Year of 1999, with 

me moving upstairs to act as Chairman.  As I reported, I was doubly delighted, firstly 

because someone had come along to replace me, and secondly because I knew Colin 

had the right experience and qualities to make a good project manager.  Colin had been 

an officer in the Royal Engineers, and his other great interest was in military 

powerboats: he was very much involved with the project based at Marchwood to 

restore several WWII powerboats to operational order.  He was, like me, someone 

who got heavily involved in more than one interest! 

 

 

COLIN MEHEUX  
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That EGM was well attended, and things certainly looked positive.  Colin even took on 

editorship of the newsletter, producing edition no 21: however this was more than he 

could really manage, and the editor role reverted to me from the next edition.  And 

then the wider support started to dwindle away.  For the next several years, 

management of the project remained principally in our joint hands.  Colinõs main 

comment at the poorly-attended AGM in March 2001 was a complaint about the poor 

state of the wiring, neither of us being expert enough to know how to resolve that 

(thank goodness for Mike Walshaw and his team).  The new Cowley Bridge Junction 

Box was now ònearly a year lateó (that was almost 10 years ago!).  However the big 

development was the acquisition of the old shed from Clive Collierõs garden, which was 

to form our new visitor centre. 

 
But support from others was continually withering away, and matters were coming to a 

head.  Crisis meetings early in 2002 resolved that the future of the signal box would 

only be assured if it were moved elsewhere, and discussions began with the Mid-Hants 

and Swanage Railways, both of which were interested in acquiring the box for use on 

their lines.  The project reached its nadir in August 2002 when, because Colin was 

unwell, the box did not open for the regular Open Day as there was no one other than 

me to staff it. 

 
By this time Colin had assumed the duties of Chairman, and I had withdrawn to the 

many other responsibilities I always covered.  It was clear the two of us could not 

continue to run the Project on our own.  It was at this point that the Deputy Town 

Mayor of Romsey (Mike Curtis) decided the town needed to support the signal box as 

they didnõt want to lose it ð and offered to host a meeting, which generated some 

active local support.  At the same time, we advertised through the Signalling Record 

Society ð which also generated some new interest from near and far, including one 

Peter Chatfield from Tunbridge Wells (Peter: do you ever wish youõd never answered 

that article?!). 

 
With the future secured by new active membership, the Project moved forward.  The 

decision to retain the box at Romsey was confirmed, and development of the site could 

progress.  The biggest immediate challenge was to build the new pavilion, and Colin and 

I were heavily involved in site clearance (several trees had to go), arrangements for 

sewerage and water supplies, and construction of the foundations for the new pavilion.  

By this time the old wood from Clive Collierõs shed was sadly rotting away with little 

cover, so when the time came to build the frame, most of it had to be with new timber 

(supplied at a very favourable rate by Totton Timber, who we continue to use). 

 
 

COLIN MEHEUX  
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Colin then enlisted the help of his son Quentin, and it was he who single-handedly built 

the frame and structure of the pavilion, and added the original felt roof.  There is no 

doubt at all that without Quentinõs involvement, there would have been no pavilion.  

The pavilion was sufficiently finished by 2005 to hold appropriate celebrations. 

 
By this time, unfortunately, Colinõs health was deteriorating, and as Peter became ever 

more involved (taking over as Chairman in 2005), Colin withdrew from active 

involvement.  Our joint contributions were kindly recognised by the Friends with the 

gift of a dayõs pass each to the Mid Hants Railway: I have still yet to use mine, but I hope 

Colin made use of his whilst he could.  His inability to communicate easily, due to 

Parkinsonõs, left him very frustrated, and his visits to the box became less and less 

frequent.  The news of Colinõs death on 19th August 2010 did not come as a complete 

surprise, as we knew he had been seriously ill for some time.  Nevertheless it was very 

sad to see someone so energetic and capable losing the battle to live an active life at a 

relatively early age. 

Colin breaks up some of the old rotten wood, while, in the background, 

stands the nearly -complete most tangible monument to Colinõs contribu-

tion to the Project: The Pavilion.  

COLIN MEHEUX  
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A number of people have been especially key to the preservation and development of 

Romsey Signal Box.  Ignoring my own long-term contribution, and at the risk of 

omitting the names of so many others who have played their part over the last 20+ 

years, we should particularly think of Bill Tyndall and George Pryer who were there at 

the start, and latterly Peter Chatfield with Clive Millward alongside him.  In between 

these, Colin Meheux came and gave me absolutely invaluable support during the most 

frustrating and desperate of times for the Project.  If Colin hadnõt been around during 

the period 1998-2002, I donõt know what would have happened, because I certainly 

wouldnõt have been able to cope on my own.  And when things started to turn positive, 

it was his family connection which got progress going on the pavilion. 

 
The Friends of Romsey Signal Box have more reason to be grateful to Colin Meheux 

and all his efforts than current members may ever realise; the pavilion for starters is 

obvious testimony to that.  I sincerely hope his legacy will not be forgotten. 

POST NOTE 

My research back through The Signal to recall Colin Meheuxõs involvement did remind 

me of one particular amusing incident.  That was at the 1998 AGM, my main memory 

of which was the arrival midway through of John Prytherch all the way from 

Warrington (which, for the non-geographical amongst you, is a long way away in 

Lancashire), late and breathless thanks to engineering works delaying his train ð who 

then announced he could only stay for 10 minutes as he had to get back to Romsey 

station to get his train home!  Eat your heart out, all those of you who think a day from 

Tunbridge Wells is excessively dedicated! 

COLIN MEHEUX  
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Peter Chatfield  

 

Last Summer, when the last The Signal was released, seems a long time ago now. Much 

has happened in the intervening months. And much more is in progress for this year 

and beyond: read on.... 

 

Our last big event of 2010 was the Heritage Open Days Weekend in September. 

Following on from Dick Hewettõs Event in June, we again welcomed the Mayor and 

Mayoresses of Romsey and Test Valley together with nearly 150 visitors. In October, 

we had a group visit from railway ramblers, and the year ended with our usual pre-

Christmas buffet at the December Open Day. 

 

This year, as I write, we have already had an Adults Operating Day, kindly arranged by 

Neil. Next was a joint event for the second year running with Romsey Railway 

Modellersõ Society over 5-6 March. We will also participate in two further weekend 

events: the Romsey Arts Festival in July and, as usual, the Heritage Weekend in 

September. 

 

So what progress on site? Well, see Cliveõs report for details but, essentially, we are 

undertaking maintenance and development works. Central to our objectives as a 

preservation group is the Signal Box itself. A number of problems have been 

encountered ð including pointing, movement, window frames ð following renovation 

works a few years back. Clive has produced a report which, together with photos, we 

will forward to the Trust for their advice. We will need to get a view on whether the 

Friends can take forward the necessary works entirely, or whether any part of the 

works is beyond our professional expertise and limited finances. We are fortunate that 

we have more active volunteers now than we did, say ten years ago. We will do 

whatever needs to be done. But if any of you reading this not currently active in the 

project could spare any time to help, that would be hugely appreciated. I had hoped 

that, with the works on the box a few years back, we would largely be requiring general 

maintenance only. We now need to understand: what is it that is needed to be done to 

get the box to a robust state of repair, so that we avoid a situation where we have to 

take regular and expensive ôpatch upõ measures. 

 

At the same time, I am determined that we press on with our major development 

works, namely, installation of the outdoor signals (see The Signal, Summer 2010), and 

construction of a new building to house Cowley Bridge Junction. To this end, Clive and 

myself are focused on pushing this forward, on a timescale to 2012 for Cowley Bridge, 

and to 2013 for the signals - watch this space.... Meanwhile, Alan Johnstone continues 

with stirling works on the Cowley Bridge interlocking; believe you me, thereõs sure to 

CHAIRMANõS REPORT. 
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CHAIRMANõS REPORT 

be quite a celebration once itõs all completed! (As long as Alan doesnõt send us a bill for 

ÃÃÃÃs in respect of over a decadeõs hard labour!!) 

 

As Clive notes, our younger volunteers are as heavily involved as ever. Their main 

project for this year is to construct a lean-to for the Pavilion, which will be great help 

re storage. They have already been helpfully installing fencing around part of the track, 

as part of the outside S&T works. 

 

Iõm pleased to say that we had an S&T Working Party in February. Simon and Steve 

attended to faults re the Signal Box operation, but also in conjunction with Clive have 

made progress with trackside telephone facilities ð look at the wires from the telegraph 

poles! 

 

Open days have been mostly well-attended. Iõd particularly like to thank Neil for 

holding the fort on several open days that Iõve been unable to get to. 

 

Rod has painted and lettered a seat in evocative ôSouthernõ style, and has kindly offered 

to take on painting the Pavilion. Gavin, Jamie, Joan, Luke, Zack and George have been 

involved in numerous matters on site. Thanks to Gavin for working on the Oxted 

diagram, and to George for developing a young membersõ website. See Jamieõs report 

for further details re young membersõ projects. 

 

I want to thank David and Marion Canning for, once again, manning a stand for us at the 

model railway exhibition in March - please see their article in this newsletter. Many 

thanks to everyone around during that weekend, which was enjoyable and attracted 

163 visitors to the Signal Box, and thanks also to the Romsey Modellers Society.    

 

I would also like to thank the Trust for inviting us to their AGM in December, at which 

Rod gave a presentation. Ted continues to feed our news to the Trust. Together with 

the high profile we have with Mike Curtis, Romsey Town Mayor, this is important, as 

the Signal Box is integral to the historic fabric of the Town. 

 

As always, I canõt cover everything in my report, apologies for the omissions. Perhaps 

this is a healthy sign: that there is so much going on and that the project continues to 

thrive....BUT please do consider helping out if you can at all, you will always be very 

welcome. 
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Health & Safety Announcement  

 

We recently had an incident on site when a volunteer fell off a ladder. Luckily they had 

a relatively soft landing with no significant injury. Nevertheless, the safety of all visitors 

and volunteers is paramount, and an incident is a warning that action may need to be 

taken.  

 

To this end, I am asking all volunteers coming down to the site to collect the ôSite 

Safety Guideõ. This is a single sheet guide for Romsey Signal Box volunteers, which you 

should read and keep. In addition, at the same time, please would you read the Site Risk 

Assessment, which will be kept in the attendance sheet folder in the Pavilion, and sign 

to indicate you have read it. Clive, Neil, myself and other regulars on site will ensure 

these are available and that volunteers collect the Guide and read/sign the Risk 

Assessment. Also, if anyone has an accident/incident, this should always be recorded in 

the attendance sheet folder. 

 

Enjoy Romsey Signal Box and site. At the same time, please be aware of hazards to 

yourself and others and always employ a safe method of working during any tasks.  

 

Thanks for your co-operation, Peter. 

 

 

 

 

 

Site volunteers getting to 

grips with a new Southern -

style lattice signal post.  

In the foreground is the 

restored p -way trolley and in 

the background is the new 

work -sheds. A lot of materials 

were recovered from the 

infantsõ school to improve the 

engineering facilities on -site. 

SAFETY ANNOUNCEMENT  
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Steve Hailes  

 

As reported in September 2010, the S&T group chairman, Mike Walshaw, is currently 

working on the Swanage Railway's project to build a new signal box at Corfe Castle, a 

major project which is absorbing a lot of his spare time. In the interim, Simon Cooper 

and Steve Hailes are keeping a watchful eye over all things S&T. 

 

An Autumn working party didn't materialise but the start of the 2011 season saw a 

small team working at Romsey on Saturday 5th February to make sure everything was 

ready for the Sunday open day. Inevitably after eight months without attention there 

were some minor faults to fix, with blown lamps and loose wires the main culprits. 

Colour light signal no. 2 had developed an annoying buzzing sound which was found to 

be a problem with the relays in the signal head that change from main to standby 

filament. To overcome this ð at least temporarily ð the main filament circuit has been 

disconnected for each of the three lamps in the head, which means the relays don't 

have to be energised (and so don't buzz!). There is no real effect on operation of the 

signal in demonstration mode. 

 

The major work on the additions to and repositioning of the signals hasn't yet begun, so 

some other minor improvements were carried out. The warning bell associated with 

the operation of the demonstration points no. 4 was replaced with a louder one 

(recovered from a fire alarm system!), necessitating a change to the electrical circuit so 

it operates from the right voltage supply. The outdoor team had erected another 

telegraph pole beside the storage sheds, so we ran wires across the poles and 

connected a signal post telephone instrument to the pole and connected it through to 

the telephone concentrator on the operating floor of the signal box. Unfortunately 

there remains a problem with the handset cord on the concentrator, which needs 

replacement. After two months (at least) in the cold & damp atmosphere of the 

unheated signal box, the brass-work on the mechanical indicators was distinctly dull, so 

these were burnished up to a high polish ready for the first visitors the next day. 

 

Plans are being developed to begin the re-arrangement of the signals and the installation 

of an additional mechanical signal over the next couple of years, but this needs to be 

mixed in with the maintenance of the current site and buildings, including attention to 

the paintwork of the signalbox and the spalling affecting the bricks. The proposals 

(including timescales) are being debated within the Committee. 

 

Looking to the S&T activities for the rest of this year, Simon's wife is expecting their 

first child in May, so we have not yet decided a suitable date for the next formal S&T 

working group. Hopefully the successful conclusion of the Corfe project will see Mike 

able to resume his active guidance of our activities from Autumn; in the meantime the 

S & T REPORT  
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regular attendees will be contacted to agree a working party date in the summer. 

 

Finally, congratulations to Mike on his election, thanks to his involvement primarily in 

the Swanage Railway, to Associate Membership of the Institution of Railway Signal 

Engineers! 

 

 S & T REPORT  

The beautifully preserved 23 -lever Stevens & Sons frame in Romsey Signal 

Box. When first installed the frame had only 18 levers, which was enlarged 

to 25 by the Southern Railway (which necessitated the extension to the 

building). The frame was enlarged again in 1928 to 26 levers. Through ra-

tionalisation, the final incarnation of the frame has 23, as we have today. 

Visitors to the locking room beneath the signal box will see evidence of the 

removed levers at both ends of the frame.  
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Clive Millward, Site Manager  

operations@romseysignalbox.org.uk 

 

To start with, although not so noticeable, we did advance the site considerably. Both 

the sheds were sorted into gardening and workshop/storage. Both now have slab 

flooring and shelving . The larger will receive and internal telephone connected to the 

signal box and mains power supply so as to eliminate training 240 volt extension leads 

from the Pavilion across paths etc. 

 

The 4-metre long lean-to agreed at the AGM will be taken up as this yearõs Younger 

Membersõ 2011 Project. This may be extended to the full length of the Pavilion to give 

us an area for equipment i.e. tables, chairs that are normally stored in the Pavilion to be 

kept dry on open days rather than cluttering the Visitorsõ Centre. Also, equipment we 

have at present stored in the tunnel, which we wonõt have the use of once the school 

site is developed. 

 

The new seat and picnic table were painted in the same green as the signal box, and 

Rod finished the seat with the Southern Railway emblem giving it a bit of character, 

thanks Rod. The old picnic table will be restored and another seat constructed. 

 

Other projects for the coming year will be to: 

¶ Replace the remaining rotten sleeper that is under the point; 

¶ Fit up the 

rods and wires 

under the box and 

external base 

plate (this is at 

present being 

carried out by 

Peter and myself 

SITE REPORT  

Left: One of 

the many 

products of the 

site team. A  

superbly -

restored 

Southern 

ground disc 

signal nearing 

completion.  
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SITE REPORT  

on the basis of one 

Saturday a month 

working party); 

¶ Replace the 

woodwork under 

the ground frame; 

¶ Extend the 

safety fencing 

around the point 

area; 

¶ Extend the 

garden/grass area 

to where the 

container was. (At 

the time of writing 

the container was 

still with us, 

though it  is 

definitely going to 

the Mid-Hants 

Railway); 

¶ Thoughts of 

extending the 

pavilion by 4 

metres are still 

being looked into. 

This would give 

more area to 

develop the idea 

of a museum of 

signalling history 

1840s to modern 

times, which could 

make us a leading 

a t t r ac t i on  i n 

railway signalling. 

 

Gavin fitted up the 

Oxted Signal Box 

Diagram in the 

Above: An installed ground disc signal and paving and 

clearance work going on behind the pavilion.  

Below: Look at that grass!! The site is of a quality to 

compare with the ôbigõ visitor attractions and railways. 


